
Minutes 
1st Business Meeting 

Video-Conference 
 

Time: Monday, January 11th, 2021, 
2:00 – 4:00 pm Central European Time (CET) 

 

Location: Because of the Corona pandemic, a Video-Conference was organized 
 

1. OPENING, WELCOME AND APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA  
2. ROLL CALL OF THE DELEGATES 
3. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES OF THE BUSINESS MEETING MELBOURNE  2018 
4. APPOINTMENT OF AN AUDITING COMMITTEE (IMA CONSTITUTION, ART. 5C)  
5. REPORTS OF THE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE 

REPORT OF THE PRESIDENT  
REPORT OF THE SECRETARY 
REPORT OF THE COMMUNICATION OFFICER 
REPORT OF THE TREASURER 

6. REPORT OF THE IMA MEDAL COMMITTEE 
7. NOMINATIONS FOR ELECTION OF COUNCIL MEMBERS 
8. POTENTIAL CHANGES OF OFFICERS FOR COMMISSIONS 
9. ESTABLISHMENT OF NEW COMMISSIONS AND WORKING GROUPS 
10. REPORT ON THE IMA ARCHIVE  
11. FUTURE GENERAL MEETINGS 

IMA – 2022 (LYON, FRANCE) 
  IMA - 2026 OUTLOOK 
12. OTHER BUSINESS 

           

H.-P. SCHERTL    P. CORDIER 

   SECRETARY     PRESIDENT  

 
 
1. OPENING, WELCOME AND APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA    
 
The President opens the meeting and welcomes the participants. Participants agree on the 
agenda presented.     
 
2. ROLL CALL OF THE DELEGATES 

  
The voting procedure was recalled. National Representatives who are not able to attend, can 
be substituted by their representatives. The attendees of the Video-Conference were asked 



to submit their votes by e-mail to former President Sergey Krivovichev, who agreed, together 
with a colleague of his choice, to act as Balloting Committee. 

 

3. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES OF THE BUSINESS MEETING IN RIMINI, 2016.  
 
The minutes of the Business Meetings in Melbourne were unanimously approved.   
 
 4.  APPOINTMENT OF AN AUDITING COMMITTEE (IMA CONSTITUTION, ART. 5C)   
 
Marc Blanchard (France) and Heidi Höfer (Germany) were proposed and unanimously 
approved to act as the auditing committee.    
 
5.  REPORTS OF THE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE  
 
Report of the President 
 
At the beginning of my mandate, which began in 2018 at our general assembly in Melbourne, 
I set two objectives for the IMA.  

The first, "IMA-expand", was based on the realization that a large number of countries 
are not part of the IMA. In particular, we note on our membership map the absence of most 
African countries, some of which have significant mineral resources.  I have therefore sought 
to contact as many people as possible in these countries. In spite of numerous returns and 
some fairly advanced discussions, I must say that no concrete progress has been made. The 
main difficulty is the lack of a federative structure of mineralogy in these countries. Achieving 
their emergence requires the identification of good contacts, but also time for this structuring 
to take place. Despite this negative result at this stage, I remain optimistic and convinced that 
it is important for the IMA to gather on the broadest possible basis. But also that we are in 
our role in helping colleagues, sometimes isolated, to achieve a structuring that will enable 
them to have easier contacts with international structures. I wish my successors more 
success in this area. 

The second action was to synchronize the proclamation of a year of mineralogy with 
our next general assembly of 2022 in Lyon. I explored the possibility of an international year. 
Thanks to contacts with colleagues who had set up the International Years of Light, Physics 
and Crystallography, it soon became clear that 4 years was not enough time to put together 
such a dossier which, after having obtained the support of UNESCO, should lead to a 
resolution of the UN General Assembly. Moreover, I was informed that an International Year 
of Basic Sciences was already planned for 2022. Thanks to M. Zema, I was able to get in 
touch with the project's promoters. We came to the conclusion that this international year 
could be an umbrella that could house other projects such as a celebration of mineralogy. 
This international year, renamed International Year of Basic Sciences for Development, was 
labeled by UNESCO last November and the IMA is officially one of its founding members. 
Unfortunately, the COVID pandemic led to the deprogramming of many topics at the last UN 
General Assembly, including international years. The official proclamation of IYBSD2022 is 
therefore still pending. This action seems to me very important for the IMA on two levels. On 
the one hand, a globally visible action, benefiting from the patronage of UNESCO and the 
UN will represent an important dynamic for mineralogy and for our General Assembly. I 
therefore call on every mineralogist to contribute to this celebration of our discipline. In the 
longer term, I am convinced that participation in such international initiatives represents a 
development opportunity for the IMA. In this context, close relations with larger structures, 
such as the IUGS of which we are a member, will be very important. 
My job was essentially to make sure that this year was proclaimed and that it had the highest 
patronage to give it credibility. This is a chance to give our discipline more visibility. Its 
success will be judged by the dynamism of the actions that will be organized in the different 
countries, in the different cities, in the universities, in the schools. However, it is important 
that the IMA continues to play a sponsoring and unifying role until the end of 2022. For this 



we need a structure and it seems to me that the most flexible form compatible with our 
statutes is a Working Group. I would therefore propose hereafter the creation of a Working 
Group dedicated to the organization of this year. At this stage some colleagues have already 
accepted to be part of this group: a former president, Sergey Krivovichev, two IMA 
medallists, Georges Calas and Eiji Ohtani, and Michele Zema of the IUCr who has been very 
active in the organization of the International Year of Crystallography. The Italian society 
should propose me a participant soon and I call on those who want to participate in the 
success of this year to join this group. 
 
Patrick Cordier, January 11th, 2021 
 
 
Report of the Secretary 
 
First of all I would like to thank the organizers of the 22nd General Meeting of the International 
Mineralogical Association (IMA) 2018 for their outstanding engagement, hosting an 
exceptional and interesting conference which was attended by more than 600 participants 
from 38 countries. Besides talks, posters and different meetings, further activities were 
organized in the framework of the General Meeting. The 2017 IMA medalist Emil Makovicky 
(Copenhagen University, Denmark) presented a lecture on the mineralogy of thallium 
sulfosalts. Three student attendees (Philippe Belley, University of British Columbia, 
Vancouver; Stefan Farsang, University of Cambridge and Marek Tuhý, Charles Uiversity, 
Prague) were financially supported by receiving the IMA Ph.D. Student Award 2018 and in 
cooperation with Schweizerbart Science Publishers a Compendium of IMA-Approved 
Nomenclature was produced, edited by Schertl, Mills and Maresch. Due to the initiative of 
Alessandro Gualtieri (Italy) a new Working Group on “Asbestos, asbestiform minerals, and 
other respirable minerals that pose potentially negative health risks” was installed and 
unanimously approved by the delegates who attended the 2nd Business Meeting. 
 On January 15th 2019 the IMA Council organized a Skype Conference. Since our 
treasurer David Bich retired from his office, Peter Burns helped in finding a successor who is 
Travis Olds from the US, and whose installation was accepted unanimously by the IMA 
Council. With respect to the 2022 “Year of Mineralogy” event, Anton Chakmouradian came 
back to my idea preparing a calendar and suggested to put it into practice. He recommended 
the calendar to highlight not only mineral photos but also some turning points in the history of 
mineral sciences. Further ideas referred to thin section images, rock samples, 
cathodoluminescence images, spectacular excursion/field trip photos, antique 
crystallographical and mineralogical microscopes or instruments. Anton suggested a 
"layman-friendly" text to accompany it. Because of the Corona problems it did not become 
realized but still is one of the future projects.  
 The communication with our webmaster Wolfgang Zirbs at Vienna University is still 
very fruitful and a lot of improvements were made during the last 2 years. Key information 
currently presented on our website is on the IMA medalists Eiji Ohtani (2019) and Georges 
Calas (2020), on Tewite, the Mineral of the Year 2019, and on an outlook of the European 
Mineralogical Conference in Poland that became postponed to August 29 – September 2, 
2021, the IMA General Meeting 2022 in Lyon, France, and on the Year of Mineralogy 2022 
which takes place under the patronage of the International Year of Basic Science for 
Sustainable Development, approved by UNESCO. Postponed to August 24-26, 2021 is also 
the 9th international Conference Mineralogy and Museums, organized by Prof. Ruslan 
Kostov, Sofia, Bulgaria. This meeting is an integral part of the activities of the Commission on 
Museums and hold every 4 years.  
 Council- and Commission-Members of IMA were successfully represented at the 
XIX International Meeting on Crystal Chemistry, X-ray Diffraction and Spectroscopy of 
Minerals in Apatity, Russia (July 2019) with Plenary Talks of Patrick Cordier, Sergey 
Krivovichev, Peter Burns, Frédéric Hatert, Stuart Mills and Hans-Peter Schertl. The present 
IMA officers used the conference in Apatity for a short meeting. In October 2019 I invited our 
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https://www.ima-mineralogy.org/WG.htm
https://www.ima-mineralogy.org/WG.htm


IMA medalist 2019 Eiji Ohtani to Ruhr University Bochum; he presented an inspiring talk on 
high pressure experiments and their relevance to nature.  
 With respect to the “Catalogue of Type Minerals Specimen“, I had several discussions in 
May 2020. Jacques Lapaire from Switzerland received from Dr. Nicolas Meisser from Lausanne, who 
is the current Chair of the IMA Sub-Commission on Type Minerals, this catalogue. Jacques worked for 
nearly 3 years in order to include the information that occurred between 2000 and 2020. He updated 
this list regularly and has put the recent one online. However, the list currently is only available via his 
personal website; it contains a tremendous amount of important information related to type minerals 
which is of course not in "The New IMA List of Minerals", since the mission of this list, regularly 
updated by the "Commission on New Minerals Nomenclature and Classification" is of course a 
different one. Thus I brought together Jaques Lapaire, Nicolas Meisser, Jeffrey de Fourestier (Sub-
Commission of unnamed minerals), Mike Rumsey and Kim Tait (Commission on Museums) in order to 
discuss this topic and to find a platform where to publish these very valuable data. 
 Especially the cancelation of the European Mineralogical Conference in Poland 
because of the Corona-virus situation, originally scheduled for the year 2020, was very 
serious for IMA. We already established a very warm and friendly contact to our Polish 
colleagues because of our planned Business and Council Meetings and we also already 
organized our IMA 2018 and 2019 Medalists Gordon Brown and Eiji Ohtani to present their 
Medalist lectures. All this then became cancelled, as also the scheduled IMA Student Award 
2020 to honor and support outstanding students. 
 In 2014 the IMA Council provided a sum of US$ 10.000 for to financially support the 
work of the IMA Sub-Commission “Archive and History” and the work of our webmaster for 5 
years. Since there is still material left that has to be sorted, digitalized and worked upon 
before it can be included into the archive and since the webmaster also needs constant 
attention, in August 2020 the IMA Council approved a sum of US$ 5.000 for this work for the 
upcoming 5 years.  
 With respect to our Commissions, one problem refers to the Commission on Ore 
Minerals (COM), in that we did not get any response from Chair and Vice Chair. Even the 
Secretary did not have contact and he currently is the only active COM officer. During the 
last 4 weeks I had an intense e-mail exchange with the Secretary and provided him with a 
suitable contact to Ricardo Castroviejo from Spain; he and his group are very actively 
working on a spectral reflectance based compilation of ore minerals. Meanwhile they 
contacted each other and Ricardo promised to discuss with his colleagues possible 
partnership with COM. I am sure that through this contact and by recruiting young and 
innovative active scientists, a basis for a positive development in future is created.  
 One problem that I repeatedly need to address refers to the “response behavior” of 
the National Representatives. Some colleagues are extremely helpful by sending regular 
updates, from some colleagues we unfortunately do not receive any message. 
 Finally, it is my sad duty to inform you of the death of Prof. Anton Preisinger on 
June 29, 2020, who was a founding Member of the IMA and Secretary between 1964 and 
1970. End of December 2020 Prof. Ekkehart Tillmans passed away. He was IMA Councillor 
between 2006 and 2010 and IMA President between 2010 and 2012. Since then he was 
active as Vice Chair on the IMA Subcommission “Archive and History”. We are very grateful 
for their work and will always keep them in honorable memory.  
 
Hans-Peter Schertl, January 11th 2021, 
 
 
Report of the treasurer 
 
I took over the role from Drs. David Bish and Peter Burns in January 2020. The 2020 
membership dues were sent to all members in June 2020 and the response rate was quite 
low; roughly one-third of members are unreachable or unresponsive. In November, I sent 
Hans-Peter and Patrick an updated listing with current membership group designations. The 
group designation list was partially inaccurate; in particular one change to the group 
designation for our French members from D to C that was made in 2017 had not been 
updated. I also maintain a list with several updated contact addresses from latest responses 



and role changes. Bulgarian members have opted to pay dues several years in advance to 
compensate for the high fees of multiple small wire transfers, and this could be a wise option 
for others. It is not my goal to be a debt collector, but it has been difficult to determine which 
memberships are current or delinquent, mainly because of the limited (or no) contact with 
many of the members, but also because the source details of incoming wires have to be 
checked by our accountant individually. Peter Burns and I are working on sending a series of 
documents pertaining to our tax-exempt status to Annamaria for archival. New Zealand 
resigned their membership.  
 

In 2019: 
Beginning balance: $111,084.58 
Total interest from money market dividends: $1749.93 
Total deposits from membership dues: $2962 
Total withdrawals (including transfer fees): $799.78 
Year-end balance: $114,996.73 
 

In 2020: 
Beginning balance: $114,996.73 
Total interest from money market dividends: $229.79  (~$1 per month since March) 
Total deposits from membership dues: $4815 
Total withdrawals (including transfer fees): $9068.86 
Year-end balance: $110,972.66 
 

Summary of expenses in 2020:  
9/01/20: Funds wired $2312.36 for IMA archive and website work – to Annamaria Kis; 840 

euro, $1019.76, $100 transfer fee, and to Wolfgang Zirbs; 900 euro, $1092.60, 
$100 fee.  

6/16/20: Funds wired $5881.50 (5000 euro) to International Union of Pure and Applied 
Physics, for partner activities supporting the International Year for Basic Science for 
Sustainable Development, which will host the year of Mineralogy 2022. 

6/4/18: Funds issued to Elements for sponsored piece in the April 2020 issue on the 
Bulgarian Mineralogical Society, $850.00 (+$25 transfer fee) 

 

There is one major point I need to bring to everyone’s attention that involves considering 
updates to our investment strategy. With the onset of the pandemic and market crash in early 
2020, our interest received from money market dividends has slowed to a crawl, averaging 
below $1 USD per month since March (in 2019, we averaged ~$145/month). The U.S. 
Federal interest rates are expected to remain very low for the next few years, and some 
projections suggest that near zero rates could last until at least 2023, after which it may 
increase quite slowly. Since we rarely need access to the entirety of our funds, we should 
consider placing a portion into a new low-risk strategy that can accomplish two things; first, to 
not lock up any money needed for immediate use, and secondly to generate higher interest 
than the expected $10-$20/year for the next few years. I have asked Edward Jones to 
prepare several strategies for this year and can share those options when they arrive.  
 
Travis Olds, Jan 12th 2021 
 
 
Report of the Communication Officer  
 
Since 2018, when the previous Business Meetings were held at IMA-2018 in Melbourne, the 
Association has remained active on its conventional communication platforms. We have 
maintained good business relations with the Elements magazine, which still provides space 
for IMA news and announcements on a pro bono basis (see attached). In addition, the 
Association has been sponsoring publications by its member organizations – most recently, 
by the Bulgarian Mineralogical Society (BMS, April 2020, p. 144; see attached). The featured 
organization is typically chosen from those that are planning to hold a major conference in 
the following 12-18 months (in the BMS case, Mineralogy and Museums 9 in Sofia). These 
contributions are intended to introduce a wide global readership to mineralogical societies 



and associations outside the Elements sponsorship group. Although the IMA is charged for 
these publications (in 2020, $850 US per page), this work is important in helping our member 
organization to improve their international visibility and inform the mineral science community 
at large about their conference and publishing activities. The next IMA-sponsored publication 
will be on the Mineralogical, Petrological and Geochemical Society of China (MPGSC), which 
will likely be hosting the 2026 General Meeting (see below). On the run up to IMA-2022, 
another important prospective publication in Elements will be “interviews” with the IMA Medal 
of Excellence winners on the past, present and future of mineral sciences (slated for October 
2021).  

The IMA Facebook page (www.facebook.co,/InternationalMineralogicalAssociation) 
has been our principal vehicle of reaching out to younger people and those interested in 
minerals non-professionally. In addition to news and announcements, this page is used to 
share interesting articles about minerals, rocks, gemstones, lab and field research, and 
repost selected announcements published by our member organization (see attached). Our 
Facebook presently has more than 2,600 followers.  

In 2016, the leadership of the Mineralogical Society of South Korea (MSSK) 
expressed their interest in hosting the 2026 General Meeting in Seoul. They were instructed 
on how to proceed with their bid but eventually decided not to submit a proposal to the IMA 
because of uncertainties involved in conference organization. It is possible that the MSSK 
will revive this idea at some point in the future. Attempts to “rally up” some support for 
bringing one of the future IMA meetings to the USA, which were discussed at length in 2020, 
have so far not resulted in anything concrete. As it stands, the MPGSC is the only viable 
candidate to host IMA-2026.  

As Communication Officer, I have also been involved in organizing the online 
publication of the International Encyclopedia of Minerals (IEoM), launched in the 1990s as an 
international undertaking (75 contributors from 21 countries) by J.A. Mandarino. The 
publication has been approved by the Subcommittee on the IMA Archive, who have allocated 
resources for this project. This project is presently still in its editing stage, handled essentially 
single-handedly by Malcolm Back (Royal Ontario Museum), who inherited the Encyclopedia 
files from Mandarino.  

Co-operation between the IMA and the Guinness World Records (GWR) started in 
2019 and was meant to help popularization of mineral sciences. I have since helped the 
GWR editorial staff to verify and correct several mineral-related record entries, but it is not 
clear at this point whether this could evolve into a lasting, mutually beneficial arrangement. 
Obtaining the type of information that is of particular interest to the GWR (statistics of new 
mineral discoveries, largest mineral collections, most valuable gemstones, etc.) would have 
to involve specific commissions (CNMNC, Gem Materials, Museums) and probably require 
additional time commitments from their memberships. Thus, the practicality and potential 
benefits of further cooperation with the GWR will need to be assessed prior to going forward.  
 
Anton R. Chakhmouradian,  January 8 - May 22, 2021  

 
Attachment to the Report of the Communication Officer:  

 



 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

6 REPORT OF THE IMA MEDAL COMMITTEE 

 

 

 
 



 
 
 
 

 



 
Addendum to the REPORT OF THE IMA MEDAL COMMITTEE 
 
 

 
 



7 NOMINATIONS OF COUNCIL MEMBERS 
 
As stipulated by the IMA statutes, the Council proposed the following Slate of Nominees for 
election or re-election:  
 
President  Anhuai Lu (<2022)    (no need to vote for) 
Past President   Patrick Cordier (<2022)    (no need to vote for) 
1st Vice President Hans-Peter Schertl (<2022)   (new 1st Vice President, need to vote for) 
2nd Vice President  Razvan Caracas (<2022)   (no need to vote for) 
Secretary  Sylvie Demouchy (<2024)    (new Secretary, need to vote for) 
Treasurer   Travis Olds (<2024)    (no need to vote for) 
Communication Officer  Anton Chakmouradian (<2022)   (no need to vote for) 
 
Councillors: 
   Ross J. Angel (<2024)    (new Councillor, need to vote for) 
   Hiroaki Ohfuji (2024)    (new Councillor, need to vote for) 

Catherine McCammon (<2024)   (re-election, need to vote for) 
Marco Pasero (<2022)    (no need to vote for) 
Sergey Smirnov (<2022)   (no need to vote for) 

 
The secretary did not receive any additional nominations. 
 
The President thanked Jane Gilotti and Mark Welch for their work as outgoing Council 
Members. He explained the type of voting; the country representatives have 12 hours time to 
submit their votes. Because of the Corona problems the former President Sergey Krivovichev 
and a colleague of his choice offered to act as the Balloting Committee. The results will be 
presented at the 2nd Business Meeting.  
 
 
8 POTENTIAL CHANGES OF OFFICERS FOR COMMISSIONS 
 
There are some changes expected later this year but at this point (January 11, 2021) there 
was nothing to decide.  
 
 
9 ESTABLISHMENT OF NEW COMMISSIONS AND WORKING GROUPS 
 
The President proposed to establish a Working Group on the Year of Mineralogy. He 
reported that already a few colleagues like Georges Calas, Sergey Krivovichev, Eiji Ohtani 
and Michele Zema already showed their interest to attend this group. He invites further 
people to attend the group. 
 
 
10 REPORT OF THE IMA ARCHIVE 
 
I would like to give a short summary about the IMA archive activities during the last two years 
with an outlook to the future.  

After the 22nd IMA General Meeting (Melbourne), we have collected some IMA 
documents and pictures from our colleagues and professors from different universities in 
Hungary. IMA GM’s abstract books have been collected, digitized and uploaded to the IMA 
website (https://www.ima-mineralogy.org/Archives.htm). So the mentioned documents that 
are related to former Business and Council Meetings and come for example from Professor 
Sztrókay’s heritage. We have transported them to the Hungarian Natural History Museum. 
Thereafter, we have scanned and digitized these documents, and in the next step we will 
upload it to the IMA website. I will contact Wolfgang Zirbs about it soon. 



In 2020 the original plan was that I and my colleagues from the HNHM will spend 
some time in Bulgaria participating in the 9th International Conference on Mineralogy and 
Museums and besides we start to process the IMA documents with the help of Prof. Ruslan 
Kostov. 2020 was a hard and difficult year because of the coronavirus pandemic situation, so 
we couldn’t travel to Bulgaria.Therefore we have continued the collection of Hungarian 
documents related to IMA. We hope that 2021 will be better than 2020.  

The main future plan is that I will travel to Bulgaria and I will take a part in the 
9th International Conference on Mineralogy and Museums between 24-26 August 2021 and - 
besides my attendance of the meeting - with the help of Ruslan I will process and review the 
IMA documents (related to IMA GM, BM, CM and pictures). I think that the personal 
discussion about the IMA documents is an important and necessary point because there are 
many important details related to them which are only known by Ruslan. If we can preserve 
these essential additions with the documents during the digitization process (uploading, 
inventorization and investigation) we can inherit useful information and memories for the 
future generations. In that case, if I can not travel to Bulgaria, then I will ask for help related 
to the transportation of these documents from Bulgaria to Hungary. But this solution is not 
the best because of the lack of personal discussion. So I hope that the pandemic situation 
will be handled in the next few months.  

In the future we have three main tasks. After Bulgaria, we will continue the collection 
of IMA documents around the world. Prof. Peter Burns and Travis Olds have indicated that 
there are a lot of documents related to the IMA, that they would like to deliver to the IMA 
Archive. After that we will get some documents from the NHM from Australia, what we have 
to transport to the IMA Archive and we have to process it.  

So the work is continuous and we will do our best for the success of the enlargement 
of the IMA Archive. And finally, I would like to ask that please join to the membership of the 
Subcommittee to help us preserve the past, the tradition and the heritage of IMA.  
And If You have any documents or information that you can share with the IMA Archive, then 
please write me an email at annamaria.kis@gmail.com. I will do my best so that we can 
contact you as soon as possible and the documents can reach the IMA Archive.  

The technical place of the IMA Archive – where the documents are collected – is the 
HNHM in Budapest.  
 
Annamaria Kis, January 11, 2021 
 
 
11 FUTURE GENERAL MEETINGS 
 
  IMA – 2022 (LYON, FRANCE) 
  IMA – 2026  
 
Razvan Caracas gave a short information on IMA 2022. He mentioned that the website 
(www.ima2022.fr) is open to submit scientific sessions and field trips and expressed his hope 
that this meeting is no longer affected by Corona problems and to meet face to face in Lyon. 
 
With respect to IMA – 2026 General Meeting Anton Chakhmouradian offered to undertake 
the task to contact colleagues in Seoul, South Korea to act as a possible host. In addition 1st 
Vice President Anhuai Lu reported that also Nanjing, China is interested to submit a proposal 
related to IMA – 2026.  
 
 
12 OTHER BUSINESS  
 
There was nothing to discuss under this point. 
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The President thanked all contributors and participants; the 1st Business Meeting meeting 
was closed at 3:30 p.m.  
 
 
June 14, 2021 
 
 

       
 
(Hans-Peter Schertl, Secretary)       (Patrick Cordier, President) 
    


